Bulkley Valley Cross Country Ski Club - Board Meeting
June 24, 2024
Nature’s Pantry, Smithers, BC

	
Board members
Present:   Jen Chapman, Barb Guillon, Anne Harfenist, Ali Howard, Susan Kinkela, Sarah Newton, Steve Osborn, Adrianne Rosenberger, Sarah Sacharoff 

Unable to attend: Aurora Lavender, Joanne Reid

Meeting started at 19:01

1)  Minutes of Last Meeting

[bookmark: _Hlk99542419]Motion: Steve moved to accept May 27 draft board meeting minutes; Susan seconded.  Approved. 
[bookmark: _Hlk130377095]
[bookmark: _ld7euji8t8dy][bookmark: _5nsyl0bp3zmm]2)  Directors Reports 

Jen:  Chair (emailed June 17)

1. Attended CCBC AGM
 - discussed challenges around volunteering: finding volunteers, retaining volunteers, showing appreciation for volunteers.  
 - discussed challenges and wins for each of the Nordic Clubs around the province.  Low snow was a huge challenge for many. 
 - our successful application with the Destination Development Grant was also a topic of interest.

2. Met with Steve to discuss the sub-committee for the bookkeeper transition.

3. Attended the CCBC SafeSport Policy Suite Meeting.
 - will be required to implement the SafeSport Policies prior to 2024/2025 Zone4 Registration.
 - will need to implement a SafeSport Officer from the Board as well as a SafeSport Committee and Screening Committee.
 - will begin the process of implementing the SafeSport Policies.  These policies will override current policies for clubs (ex. Code of Ethics, Harassment Policy, etc.).

4. Engaged in email discussions with other clubs of similar size: Telemark, Revelstoke, Nelson and Overlander.  We have been discussing how to best show appreciation for volunteers: most clubs host an appreciation dinner of some kind at the end of the year (catered or dinner at a restaurant).  The discussion group has been very helpful at discussing various topics (ie. grooming, safety, etc).

Barb:  Treasurer  (no report)

Steve O:  Nordic Centre (emailed June 20)
Nordic Centre Report
 
Lodge Heating and Infrastructure Reserve
Hunterbilt installed the heat recovery ventilator and a heat pump/electric furnace. As of yesterday, they just need to attach a grill and replace some woodwork upstairs, then they are done. I’m not sure if we will get the final bill before the end of the month and therefore this fiscal year, but NDIT’s $35,500 grant will definitely be next fiscal year. After NDIT’s grant, our infrastructure reserve will be replenished to around $35,000; lower than our $50,000 target level but OK for awhile.
 
Trail work including DDF Trail Project
Kevin has been finalizing arrangements to get the Pine and Wetzinkwa bridges built in July. They are part of the DDF Project, but the engineered designs resulted in much higher costs.  [This note in brackets and the image below are FYI and not intended to be part of the official minutes: The image is part of the design for the Pine crossing. Note the size of the new bridge in comparison to the old log bridge and the streambed.  The reason for the increased size is due to the large swamp and drainage area that could feed a 100 year flood event.] 
[image: ]
 
 
Thanks to Kevin and our bridge design contractor Steve Andrade, they obtained substantial donations of bridge material. Northpac Forestry Group (Terrace) donated 2 bridge structures that will save us about $85,000. West Fraser PIR (Smithers) is donating three deck panels worth over $13,000.  But there are still other extra costs that will use up all of the contingency in the DDF budget and could limit the amount of other trail work we were hoping to carry out under the DDF project. I will address this further in our financial discussions at the meeting.
 
We received authorization from RSTBC for the Swamp Bypass and Valleyview connector. We could have those two trails ready for next winter if we come up with $19,000. We applied for a $12,200 Wetzinkwa Community Forest grant. No decision yet. 
 
Our application for a $7,600 grant from the new Outdoor Recreation Fund was unsuccessful. The grant would have supplemented DDF funds to pay for rock busting and grading of Northern Lights etc.  Thanks to Jen Hagen for writing a good grant application.  Apparently, they only granted 15% of the applications.
 
Trail Planning
See my June 13 email: Ski Trail Planning Update… (Resent a couple times due to issues with the attachments.)
[bookmark: _Hlk175496367] Motion: Steve moved that the board endorse the 2024 Ski  Trail Planning update and next steps; Ali seconded.  Approved. 

Wetzin’kwa Community Forest Corporation
I met with Sam Coggins, GM for WCFC to discuss the updating of our 2009 Memorandum of Understanding and other topics. 
I will share a copy of the draft MoU with the board before it is finalized.
Sam suggested we share with members information about WCFC’s Forest Operations Map. (I’ll send the board a separate email.)
I told Sam that the club would like to engage with WCFC board to refresh/strengthen our relationship. 
 
RDBN Grant Application
Megan Peloso worked with me to submit the application for a three year grant of up to $15,000 per year for operations costs. No decision yet but during their review, RDBN requested more specificity. We targeted fuel, trail & area maintenance and property insurance.
Sarah N.:  Communications (no report)
Position open:  Grants & Sponsorships 
Ali:  Events (emailed May 27)
· We will host two races for the 2024/25 season: Teck Northern Cup January 1&2 & Chris Dahlie open February 8 & 9. Loppet March 15.
Sarah S.:  NSDP (emailed June 20)
Summer Training
- florescent pink, high vis team shirts handed out for all athletes signed up for summer training.  See attached.  Photo credits to Andrea.
- strength session continuing once a week
- lots of BV Nordic athletes did tour de smithers
- Andrea purchase some bearspray, horns etc to pass out to coaches given the bear activity.  

Some Dates for next season
- T2T workshop will be Dec 6-8
- Snowcamp Dec 13-15 (tentative)
- There is a race every weekend from Jan 31 - March 23:
	- Dec 6-8 Vernon Canada Cup
	- Jan 11-12 BC Cup 1 Revelstoke
	- Jan 31-Feb2 westerns Kimberly
	- Feb 8-9 Chris Dahlie Smithers
	- Feb 15-16 BC Cup 2 PG
	- Feb 23 - Burns Lake
	- Feb 28-Mar 2 BC Champs Kelowna 
	- Mar 8 Vanderhoof
	- Mar 15 - Loppet
	- Mar 17-23 Canmore Nationals
Unfortunately, because there are no breaks, this will likely affect attendance at our northern cup races.  Athletes attending Nationals (many of our U16+) and their families and Andrea will not be able to attend or volunteer at the loppet as we will be on our way to Canmore.  Also, from NSDP’s perspective, I think we prefer when the Chris Dahlie is in early January and not in the super busy race season.  Not sure if the race committee is aware of this but hopefully a consideration for future years.

Financials
-met with Tisha, Steve and Barb to make adjustments to financials.
-additional spending approved in light of surplus:
	- 2nd ski erg
	- further training sessions with Titan
	- new biathlon scope and tripod
	- 7 mental skills sessions with Antje vonSeitliz
	- transferred ~$1k to NC for lodge fridge replacement
	- plan to increase biathlon reserve by $6600 bringing to $10 k.  Biathlon wants to build their target covers within the next 2 years.
	- additional wax
- Ingrid Granlin decided to donate her time for course that was held in December.  Was expecting ~$1k bill.
- Maple syrup biathlon fundraiser sold out right away, the first day!  Will grow for next year, possibly do some presales. 
- Steve W applied for an NWSDA grant for NSDP, I believe asked for $10k
- Steve W estimates to hear back about gaming grant ($32k) and minor capital grant (vboards, fencing, radios totaling $15k) sometime around end of June…
- expecting $7k from BVCF via Nordiq Canada shortly.  BVCF had forgotten to send.

[image: ][image: ][image: ]


Susan:   Membership (no report)
Anne:  Secretary (no report)

3)   Action Items from Previous Meeting 

· those directors who have not already done so to prepare job descriptions – some still outstanding 
· Steve to ask Tisha to include a detailed report for Events in future months – not yet done
· Steve to work with Jan on preparing some estimates for major projects – done
· Jen to look into how other clubs compensate volunteers -  ongoing
· Aurora to clarify with Jan about possible “expectations”  - ??


· Tabled:  Steve O to ask insurer about bundling snowmobile coverage and forest fire coverage 
· Tabled:  recalculate what our targets for reserves are 

4)  New/Continuing Business

a)  Trail Plan direction and endorsement
· Organised by Steve, Roger, Kevin
· Details to be discussed at open house – get feedback
· Feedback feeds into updated plan
· Board accepts plan or not 

b)  Dog Trail survey
· After much discussion, board decided to try to communicate that dogs have the right of way on dog trails and all skiers must yield to dogs
· If that is not successful at solving problems of safety and hostility, then we may move to making the trails uni-directional for all skiers

Action Item:  Sarah N. to work on communication to members
Action Item:  Anne to work on wording for website; Steve will change website
Action Item:  unassigned (I think) to ask registrar if possible to easily determine how many new members are dog trail skiers.
c)  SafeSport
· Required by CCBC with no changes to wording
· Need to compare with present policies and delete present policies that are no longer applicable
· Directors to take on one of new policies to determine whether to delete corresponding existing policy
· Will vote on policies in September

[bookmark: _Hlk175495856]Action Item:  Anne to track which directors volunteer to cover which new policies

d)  Allocation of surplus 
· Steve circulated table showing Restricted Reserves and Contingency Reserves along with estimated year-end surpluses for Nordic Centre, Club, NSDP and Events
 Motion: Sarah S. moved that NSDP and Events surpluses go into their own reserves; Jen seconded.  Approved. 
Motion: Steve moved that interest from DDF-specific term deposits be allocated to priority 1&2 trailwork, supporting DDF deliverables; Anne seconded.  Approved.
~ $19,500 interest will be earned by Oct 15; including $4,487 recorded to Club to be transferred to DDF capital.
Motion: Steve moved to allocate club surplus to priority 1 & 2 trailwork, supporting DDF deliverables; Sarah N. secocnded.  Approved.
Motion: Steve moved to support a Gaming Capital application, with the Club contributing approximately $15,000 to a $30,000 capital project; Jen seconded.  Approved (1 opposed).
Note that the above motion was overridden by a motion voted on by email:
Motion: The Bulkley Valley Cross Country Ski Club approves a Gaming Capital Projects grant application to upgrade the equipment shed at the Bulkley Valley Nordic Centre. The club will commit $26,210 to the project with funding from the club’s Infrastructure contingency reserve;  seconded .  Approved.
Project selection and cost by mid-July. Board commitment by Aug 1. Application by Aug 15. Decision by Dec 31, build summer 2025).
Motion:  Steve moved that the board confirm the creation of a restricted fund for the DDF funds (contractually restricted); Anne seconded.  Approved..

· Agreed that project to fire smart shed to protect investment in tracksetter should be subject of annual club fundraiser.
[bookmark: _Hlk145335791]
Meeting adjourned 21:05
Next meeting:  September 3
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